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DATE:  January 11, 2018 
 
TO:  Chair Bishop and Members of the Transportation Commission 
  
FROM:  Franz Loewenherz, Principal Transportation Planner  

floewenherz@bellevuewa.gov 425-452-4077 
 
Andreas Piller, Associate Transportation Planner 
apiller@bellevuewa.gov 425-452-2931 

 
SUBJECT: Downtown Demonstration Bikeway Project and Citywide Bike Share Pilot 

Program 
   
DIRECTION REQUESTED      
X Action  
X Discussion 
X Information 

 
At the 1/11/18 Transportation Commission meeting staff will summarize its engagement of 
Downtown stakeholder groups and the broader community related to a Downtown 
demonstration bikeway project and a citywide bike share pilot program. Staff seeks a 
Commission recommendation to the Bellevue City Council on the scope and timing of 
implementing a Downtown demonstration bikeway project and a citywide bike share pilot 
program. In accordance with its Bylaws approved on 12/14/17, the Commission must also 
authorize a person to represent the transmittal of the recommendation to the council. 
  
Note: Multiple hyperlinks are included in this memo, requiring extensive Commission 
consideration. It will not be possible to review these materials in depth in the 45 minutes 
allotted to this topic at the 1/11 meeting. Staff offers to meet with Commissioners to review 
materials and answer questions in advance of the 1/11/18 meetings.  
 
Background 
Guided by the council’s Pedestrian and Bicycle Implementation Initiative (PBII) Program 
Principles and Scope of Work, the Transportation Commission and staff are working with 
community stakeholders to advance the projects and programs identified in the 2009 
Pedestrian and Bicycle Transportation Plan. Public engagement associated with PBII continues 

mailto:floewenherz@bellevuewa.gov
mailto:apiller@bellevuewa.gov
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/Publications/PBII-Program-Principles-2015.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/Publications/PBII-Program-Principles-2015.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/Publications/PBII-Scope-of-Work-2015.pdf
http://www.bellevuewa.gov/pdf/Transportation/ped_bike_plan_2009.pdf
http://www.bellevuewa.gov/pdf/Transportation/ped_bike_plan_2009.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/planning/pedestrian-and-bicycle-planning/pedestrian-bicycle-implementation-initiative/public-involvement/
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to serve an important role in helping the Transportation Commission evaluate and prioritize 
budget recommendations for citywide investments in non-motorized infrastructure. To that 
end, the Bellevue Downtown Association (BDA) invited staff (see one page summary) and 
members of the Bellevue Transportation Commission to engage in a discussion about how to 
make Downtown a comfortable, safe, attractive place for people to bike. This consultative 
process informed the BDA’s bicycle infrastructure improvement recommendations to the 
Commission on implementing:  
  
• a bike share program that permits private companies to make bicycles available for shared 

use to individuals on a short- term basis; and,  
• a demonstration bikeway project in which temporary and low-cost treatments are made to 

Downtown streets to provide a real-world opportunity to evaluate how bikeway design 
concepts function in Bellevue. 

  
On 9/28 staff attended the first of three BDA Transportation Committee meetings providing an 
overview on PBII and the BDA consultative process (see presentation). Staff shared with the 
Committee a map of the following four candidate demonstration bikeway project corridors: 
  
• 108th Ave NE between Main St and NE 12th St;  
• Main St between 105th Ave NE and 112th Ave NE; 
• NE 2nd St between 106th Ave NE and 110th Ave NE;  
• 106th Ave NE between Main St and NE 12th St. 
 
At the first meeting, staff solicited BDA Committee input on nine draft evaluation criteria for 
assessing the four candidate corridors. Committee members asked a wide range of questions 
and offered suggested refinements to the criteria (see Q&A from Bike Series Meeting #1).  
 
At its second meeting on 10/26, the BDA Transportation Committee was presented an 
assessment of the four candidate corridors evaluated with eleven criteria that take into account 
feedback received from its 9/28 meeting (see City Staff PowerPoint Presentation | Meeting 
#2). Staff also presented the Committee with a Briefing Book depicting street-level 
visualizations of the conceptual designs under consideration for each of the candidate 
corridors.  
 
Multiple business representatives at the 10/26 BDA Committee meeting spoke in favor of 108th 
Ave NE as their preferred corridor for a demonstration project given its Bike Network 
Connectivity and Bike Facility Comfort ratings cited as the highest priority assessment criteria 
(see Member Observations | Meeting #2). Joining the BDA Committee at its 10/26 meeting 
were Commissioners Bishop, Woosley, and Chirls. 
 
At its third meeting on 11/16, the BDA Transportation Committee was presented preliminary 
results from the Downtown Demonstration Bikeway Project Survey and Synchro traffic demand 
modelling results (average intersection delay per vehicle) along the 108th Ave NE candidate 
corridor for several design options (see City Staff PowerPoint Presentation | Meeting # 3). 
Joining the BDA Committee at its 11/16 meeting were Commissioners Woosley and Lampe. 

https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/bda_transportation_committee_dbrip_series.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/membership/committees/transportation
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/tc_meeting_1_bike_series.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/dbrip_map_candidate_demo_corridors.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/dbrip_bda_question_responses.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/tc_city_staff_ppt_102617.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/tc_city_staff_ppt_102617.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/bda_briefing_book.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/transportation_cmte_observations-_102617.pdf
https://www.bellevuedowntown.com/_files/docs/111617_bda_transportation_cmte.pdf
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After the staff presentation, the BDA Committee began formulating a recommendation, 
which was completed at a fourth and final meeting on 12/7.  
 
The BDA Board of Directors received a briefing from the BDA Transportation Committee at its 
12/19 meeting and concurred on a position of support for demonstration bike lanes on 108th 
Ave NE between Main St and NE 12th Street, and permitting free-floating bike share within the 
City of Bellevue (see Attachment 1 | BDA Board Recommendation). 
 
Engagement of other Downtown stakeholder groups and the broader community took place 
concurrently with the BDA process. These include: 
  
• Briefings: The Bellevue Transportation Commission received a briefing at its 9/28 meeting 

(see presentation) and its 11/9 meeting (see presentation). King County Metro and Sound 
Transit were briefed on 10/9 to ensure transit agencies have an opportunity to inform the 
candidate demonstration bikeway project. The Bellevue Chamber of Commerce Public 
Affairs Committee received a briefing at its 10/12 meeting (see presentation). Several 
emails were sent to the Old Bellevue Merchant’s Association requesting the opportunity to 
provide a briefing.  

• Community surveys: An online survey exploring the public’s interest in privately run bike 
share services was released on 9/1 and was available through 10/30; it generated 816 
responses (see summary results and raw data). An additional online survey on candidate 
demonstration bikeway project corridors was released 11/1 and was available through 
12/31; it generated 1,260 responses (summary results and raw data). 

• Open houses and “pop-up” events: An Eastside Bike Share Vendor Fair took place on 9/27 at 
Bellevue City Hall (see presentation), generating media coverage by The Seattle Times, KIRO 
7, KING 5, KPLU, KUOW, and others. A Downtown Demonstration Bikeway Open House took 
place on 11/30 (see presentation and overview, 106th Ave NE, 108th Ave NE, Main St, NE 
2nd St boards, and keypad polling results), generating media coverage from Bellevue 
Reporter, KIRO 7, and the Seattle Bike Blog. In addition to the open houses, three pop-up 
events were held on 11/15, 11/21, and 11/28 to solicit feedback from people who live, work 
or visit downtown (see boards). 

 
Additional community feedback (see Attachment 2 | Additional Letters of Support) was 
received from the following organizations in the form of letters of support:  
 
• Microsoft: Endorsed goal of establishing at least one east-west and at least one north-south 

bicycle bikeway within downtown, with connectivity to regional bicycle corridors. 
• Overlake Hospital Medical Center:  Expressed support for the 108th Ave NE route due to its 

proximity to the downtown transit center and connection with established cycling routes. 
• HNTB: Expressed support for the 108th Ave NE route due to its proximity to their corporate 

office and the downtown transit center. 
• LimeBike: Expressed support for creating designated bikeways in the City of Bellevue. Also, 

expressed their commitment to providing Bellevue residents a convenient and easy-to-use 
smart bike sharing system that is an eco-friendly, healthy, and affordable way to travel. 

https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/Agendas/092817_PBIIPres.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/Agendas/110917_PBIIPres.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/101217%20Chamber%20(Ped-Bike).pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/BikeShareSurvey_Results_Summary_20171030.xlsx
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/BikeShareSurvey_Results_All_20171030_public.xlsx
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/BvueBikeDemo_Results_Summary_20180103_public.xlsx
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/Transportation/BvueBikeDemo_Results_All_20180103_public.xlsx
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/Eastside%20Bike%20Share%20Vendor%20Fair_Presentation_20170927.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Presentation_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Boards_Overview_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Boards_106th%20Ave_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Boards_108th%20Ave_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Boards_Main%20St_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Boards_NE%202nd%20St_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House_Boards_NE%202nd%20St_20171130.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/Demo%20Bikeway%20Open%20House%20Keypad%20Polling%20Results.pdf
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/UserFiles/Servers/Server_4779004/File/pdf/Transportation/DBRIP_Demo%20Bikeway%20Pop-Up%20Events_Boards_20171115.pdf


Page | 4  

 

• SAP Concur: Expressed support for the 108th Ave NE route due to its proximity to their 
corporate office, downtown transit center, and existing bike facilities. Also, expressed 
support for permitting station-less bike share that adds to the suite of available travel 
options for employees and visitors. 

• Cascade Bicycle Club: Expressed support for the 108th Ave NE route due to its proximity to 
their corporate office, downtown transit center, and existing bike facilities. Also, expressed 
support for two east-west corridor improvements including expediting construction of NE 
12th St from 108th to 116th) and implementing a rapid build project along Main Street from 
Bellevue Way to 108th Ave. Also, expressed support for permitting station-less bike share. 

 
At its 1/11 meeting, the Transportation Commission will consider community feedback received 
from briefings, surveys, and open houses and prepare its council recommendation (see 
Attachment 3 | Draft Commission Transmittal Letter to the City Council). The Bellevue City 
Council will receive a briefing and Transportation Commission recommendation regarding the 
scope and timing of implementing a Downtown demonstration bikeway and a citywide bike 
share project on February 5, 2018.  
 
The city has funding from the Neighborhood Safety, Connectivity, and Congestion Levy, 
approved by voters in November 2016, to implement bicycle facility improvements citywide as 
well as a Downtown demonstration bikeway corridor. If a bike share demonstration is launched 
in 2018, it will be privately funded. The city’s role is primarily one of regulation and 
enforcement—determining how bike share companies are allowed to operate in Bellevue and 
ensuring that they abide by those requirements once established. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

 Attachment 1 – BDA Board Recommendation 
 Attachment 2 – Additional Letters of Support 
 Attachment 3 – Draft Commission Transmittal Letter to the City Council  
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ATTACHMENT 1
BDA BOARD RECOMMENDATION



 

 

 

 

January 4, 2018 

   

Victor Bishop   

Chair, City of Bellevue Transportation Commission  

Bellevue City Hall  

450 110th Ave NE  

P.O. Box 90012   

Bellevue, WA 98009-9012  

   

 

Dear Chair Bishop and Commissioners: 

 

On behalf of the Bellevue Downtown Association (BDA), we’re writing to express our recommendations for the City’s 

consideration of a demonstration bikeway in Downtown and permitting of free-floating bike share. 

 

Through a structured committee process, we invited BDA members to analyze and discuss the alternatives and build 

consensus recommendations for the BDA Board of Directors. Our four meetings surfaced a broad range of questions 

and perspectives about merits and concerns for each topic. Our Board on December 19, 2017, endorsed our 

Transportation Committee’s recommendations (attached). 

 

BDA members share a significant stake in the rollout and outcome of a demonstration project. Details, data and 

effective outreach will matter greatly before and during the implementation. You’ll note our positions are 

conditioned around safety in our growing city core, traffic movements, right-of-way impacts, real-time evaluation 

and response, and funding considerations. 

 

The BDA’s committee meetings convened a diverse set of representatives from 23 member organizations. Our work 

with members suggests both projects will continue to attract ongoing interest and feedback from stakeholders. We 

strongly encourage a transparent, timely and fact-informed approach in the City’s decision making and execution of 

the projects. The BDA is ready to support the City in outreach and communication. 

 

We thank the City staff for their commitment of time and resources in helping us learn together and answering 

dozens of detailed questions. We also appreciate the Commission’s thoughtful deliberation on how to move our 

City’s bike infrastructure forward in a way that meets the community’s expectations for improved safety and 

mobility.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Patrick Bannon, BDA President  

CC: 

Jim Hutchinson  Franz Loewenherz 

BDA Chair  Bellevue Transportation Department 



 

 

The Bellevue Downtown Association has endorsed a position supporting the installation of a Demonstration Bikeway 

on 108th Ave NE (between Main St to NE 12th St) for a period of one year. The project will test and evaluate impacts 

of a potential new bike corridor in Downtown Bellevue. 

 

In conjunction with this position, the BDA forwards the following conditions and recommendations: 

 

Conditions  

1. The project should operate for a year. A year-long demonstration will accurately measure ridership and 

impacts during all seasons of use. 

 

2. Ensure the Demonstration Bikeway is completely budgeted. The project should have funding for 

implementation, maintenance, and a final step (either refinement or removal). 

 

3. Assess performance. The Demonstration Bikeway should be measured objectively through a systematic 

method of collecting data. Community feedback should also be routinely collected throughout the 

operation. The two approaches will be used for making necessary adjustments and ultimately for assessing 

performance. 

 

4. City Council will be the determining body. The City Council should be the authority to determine the 

implementation of the Demonstration Bikeway and ultimately whether it’s refined or removed.     

Recommendations 

1. Ensure safety for all. Consistent with the City of Bellevue’s Vision Zero initiative, the Demonstration Bikeway 

corridor needs to be designed as a safe and comfortable place for people walking, bicycling, taking transit, 

and driving motor vehicles. An educational outreach program should be incorporated to promote safe 

bicycling practices and information about the new corridor.    

 

2. Acknowledge change will occur to the right-of-way. Minimize impacts to travel times, on street parking, 

and access to property.  

 

3. Coordinate with transit and ride share services. The Demonstration Bikeway should not disrupt regular 

bus operations and rider experience. The City must have cooperation from transit agencies and ride share 

programs. 

 

4. Network connectivity is a high priority. The Demonstration Bike Lanes should connect to the existing 

network of bike lanes. 

 

5. Support existing initiatives, plans, and projects. The Demonstration Bike Lanes should support the 

Pedestrian and Bike Implementation Initiative and the  2009 Pedestrian Bicycle Transportation Plan by 

maximizing the return on investment of existing and anticipated near-term projects. 

 

6. Performance should inform next steps. The examined results and evaluated community feedback will 

determine whether to refine or remove the Demonstration Bike Lanes. 

 

 

https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/planning/pedestrian-and-bicycle-planning/pedestrian-bicycle-implementation-initiative/
https://transportation.bellevuewa.gov/cms/one.aspx?portalId=5588421&pageId=5682348


 
 

The Bellevue Downtown Association has endorsed a position supporting the permitted use of 

free-floating bike share within the City of Bellevue. The position includes the following 

recommendations:  

1. Bike Share must be safe 

(1.1) Address the absence of helmets when using a free-floating bike 

(1.2) Prevent clustered bikes from being hazardous obstacles 

(1.3) Ensure enforcement of traffic laws to support the addition of free-floating bikes 

2. Mitigate impacts 

(2.1) Cooperate with the bike share businesses about managing bikes 

(2.2) Protect public and private space from bike clustering 

(2.3) Communicate with property managers about bike shares on private property 

(2.4) Safeguard the aesthetics from mismanaged bikes 

(2.5) Prevent bike share from obstructing access to entrances 

3. Permitting fees 

(3.1) Establish a permitting fee for bike share businesses to operate in Bellevue 

(3.2) Funds collected from the fees should be invested into sidewalks and bike facilities 

4. Implement a Pilot Period 

(4.1) Analyze data from the Seattle pilot to establish metrics 

(4.2) Generate a model to measure impacts 

(4.3) Define a period of time to conduct a pilot program 

(4.4) Limit the number of bikes 

5. Enforcement 

(5.1) Create a process to monitor issues 

(5.2) Establish a protocol for resolving problems 

(5.3) Consider penalties for bike share businesses not complying with City rules     
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Microsoft Corporation is an equal opportunity employer. 

December 6, 2017 

  

Victor Bishop  

Chair, City of Bellevue Transportation Commission 

Bellevue City Hall 

450 110th Ave NE 

P.O. Box 90012  

Bellevue, WA 98009-9012 

  

Dear Victor, 

  

I am writing on behalf of Microsoft Real Estate & Facilities in support of the 

demonstration bikeway pilot for downtown Bellevue.   

  

With nearly 7,000 workers based in downtown Bellevue, Microsoft has a strong 

interest in enhancing non-SOV transportation options and safety for bicyclists and 

pedestrians. We endorse the City’s goals of establishing at least one east-west and 

at least one north-south bicycle bikeway within downtown, with connectivity to 

regional bicycle corridors. 

  

At the same time, we wish to highlight Microsoft’s Connector and Shuttle services 

currently utilize curb and sidewalk space at 108th Ave NE & NE 6th Street. These 

buses carry over 300 unique Microsoft and Expedia riders daily, greatly reducing 

drive-alone vehicle trips in downtown Bellevue. These private services complement 

Bellevue’s goals for non-motorized transportation. 

  

If 108th Ave NE is selected as a demonstration bikeway, and the current Microsoft 

stop displaced, Microsoft urges the City to enable a mutually convenient alternative 

Microsoft Connector and Shuttle stop as soon as possible.  In addition, there will be 

need for related layover space for two 35’ coaches during peak commute hours. 

This would ideally include streamlining site selection, painting, and permitting for 

curb and sidewalk usage close to The Bravern and City Center Plaza. We 



 

 
 

Microsoft Corporation is an equal opportunity employer. 

understand that Sound Transit double decker buses may have similar needs in the 

near future. 

 

Microsoft looks forward to continued partnership with the City and the Bellevue 

Downtown Association, working together to enhance transportation alternatives for 

downtown commuters. 

  

Sincerely,  

  

  

Jim Stanton, AICP 

Senior Community Affairs Manager 

Microsoft Real Estate & Facilities 

  

cc: 

Bellevue City Council 

Jim Hutchinson, Transportation Committee Chair, Bellevue Downtown Association 

Franz Loewenherz, Principal Transportation Planner, City of Bellevue 

 

 

 

 





HNTB Corporation 600 108th Avenue NE Telephone (425) 455-3555 
The HNTB Companies Suite 900 Facsimile (425) 453-9179 
Infrastructure Solutions Bellevue, WA  98004 hntb.com 

 

 

 

 



 

 

SAP SE 

represented by the Executive Board: Bill McDermott (CEO), Robert Enslin, Adaire Fox-Martin, Christian Klein, Michael Kleinemeier, Bernd Leukert,  
Jennifer Morgan, Luka Mucic, Stefan Ries 
Chairman of the Supervisory Board: Hasso Plattner, Commercial Register Mannheim HRB 719915 
Deutsche Bank AG, Heidelberg (BLZ: 672 700 03) account: 0912030, SWIFT-BIC: DEUT DE SM 672, IBAN DE78 6727 0003 0091 2030 00 
Tax-ID: 32497/82215; Vat-ID: DE 143454214 
 

 
 
Dear Chair Bishop and the Bellevue Transportation Commission, 
 

SAP Concur has operated in Bellevue since 2013, during which time we have grown and continue to 
grow our workforce. We currently have over 1200 employees at our 108th Ave location. It’s an exciting time 
for us, and we are currently expanding into two more floors of our building. We are proud to call Bellevue 
home. 
 

We support moving forward with a demonstration downtown Bellevue bikeway. Bellevue is in need of 
safe places for people biking to and through downtown Bellevue, including those needing access to our 
business. Any of the corridors being considered would be an improvement for biking in Bellevue, but we 
prefer 108th Ave NE. 108th offers connectivity to the existing bike facilities; accessibility to the transit center; 
and proximity to places people want to go. 
 

We also support the city permitting stationless bikeshare to operate in downtown Bellevue. Bikeshare 
is a service that adds to the suite of available travel options for employees and visitors. Stationless bikeshare 
will make transit a realistic commute option for more of our employees. 
 

We view the city’s proposal to build and test a bikeway through downtown as important to our 
business for several reasons. 
 
1. As a large employer, we are obligated by the State Commute Trip Reduction law to manage the 
number of people who arrive at our worksite by single occupant vehicle. In order to meet this requirement, it 
is essential that our employees have access to a range of transportation options. Biking is theoretically one 
such option, but given the lack of safe places to bike in downtown Bellevue, the proportion of our employees 
who currently use this option is well below other comparably sized cities. Safe places to bike will add to the 
suite of options available to our staff, and help us meet the important CTR regulations. 
 
2. As our business grows, as does our need for employees to have a range of transportation options 
available. For example, vehicle parking capacity in our building is limited and is not an amenity that we can 
offer to all employees.  
 
3. We value the safety of our employees. Even without designated routes, some of our employees bike 
to work. We know that active employees are productive and happy, and we wish to support our employees 
who choose this option. As such, we provide end-of-trip facilities including showers and changing areas. We 
encourage the city to also provide for people who choose to bike to work, by creating safe, designated bike 
lanes and allowing bikeshare as a travel option.  
 
4. Prospective employees have come to expect a range of transportation options. First/last mile on-
street bikeways are becoming commonplace in metropolitan cities throughout north America, as has 
bikeshare. Regional investments in new light rail transit and regional trails could connect Bellevue to the 
region, with the addition of first/last mile on-street bikeways. The stationless bikeshare model will also make 
transit a realistic commute option for more of our employees. 
 
5. The benefits of the downtown Bellevue demonstration bikeway extend beyond those who will bike on 
it. On-street bike lanes calm traffic and create more pedestrian friendly environments. Providing a range of 
transportation options gives more people a choice to drive or not, which can help reduce congestion. 
Designated places for people on bikes creates safety and predictability for all users of the roadway, whether 
driving, walking, on transit or biking. 
 

The city’s approach to creating a “demonstration” bikeway is a smart option. It gets bike facilities on 
the ground, and provides flexibility to test and measure impacts of the bikeway. We’re excited to see the 
project on the ground by May – it’s the start of biking season, and will be well used by our employees from 
the outset! 
 
Sincerely, 
Nate Beck 
SAP Concur 



 

 

 

Date: January 4, 2018 

 

Re: Bellevue Downtown Demonstration Bikeway & Stationless Bikeshare  

 

 

Dear Chair Bishop and the Bellevue Transportation Commission, 

 

Cascade Bicycle Club (Cascade) works in communities throughout Washington state to advocate for 

bicycling as a safe, intuitive, healthy and affordable transportation and recreation option. Cascade views 

Bellevue as a high-opportunity community, poised to make great strides in the near-term towards being 

a more bike-friendly city – where bicycling is a viable transportation option for people of all ages and 

abilities.  

 

Cascade supports the downtown Bellevue demonstration bikeway concept, and encourages 

the city to implement a demonstration project on 108th Ave NE by May of 2018.  

This will advance the city’s policy commitment to build a network of safe places to bike in Bellevue, 

including at least two east/west and two north/south routes through the city by 2019. Implementing 

this north/south bikeway in May 2018 will be meaningful for people who bike, or people who want to, in 

2018. ​108th Ave NE is prefered because of adjacency to the transit center; connectivity: north (SR 520 

trail) and south (I-90 trail); proximity to downtown commercial district that centers on 108th Ave NE.  

 

Additionally, we see opportunities to add east/west connectivity and in order to capture the full 

potential of a 2018 demonstration project on 108th Ave NE: 

● Cascade endorses exploring a demonstration bikeway on Main between Bellevue Way and 

108th NE. ​The design should prioritize safety and comfort of users, especially at intersections. 

● Cascade encourages the city to advance the timeline for constructing the planned shared use 

path on NE 12th St (from 108th to 116th) so that it is completed by May 2018 at the latest, 

instead of late 2018, as currently scheduled.​ Completing a safe bike facility on NE 12th St 

concurrent with the 108th NE demonstration bikeway will create a safe east/west biking option 

between the downtown transit center and the hospital and commercial district east of I-405, by 

tying into existing, disparate bike lanes.  

By completing an east/west connection concurrent with demonstration project the Bellevue Downtown 

Bike Network begins to emerge. Network connectivity is essential for optimum usage.  

 

Cascade is excited to support the demonstration bikeway for a number of reasons​, expanded upon on 

the enclosed summary document ​“Now is the Time for A Downtown Demonstration Bikeway in 

Bellevue”.​ In summary, new regional infrastructure (Eastside Rail Corridor and the East Link Light Rail 

 



 

extension), the voter approved Bellevue Transportation Levy, plus significant commercial growth mean 

that ​the time is now to act to build safe places to bike in Bellevue​.  
 

The proposed design of the demonstration bikeway, to include large sections of buffered or physically 

separated bike lane, is consistent with best practices in creating a safe, comfortable experience for 

people on bikes.​ Such facilities are appealing to a broad demographic of people beyond the traditional 

“cyclist” who is completely comfortable biking in multiple lanes of vehicular traffic. Protected facilities 

will help Bellevue meet its multimodal vision, by getting more people – and more types of people – on 

bikes, and we encourage the city to look at installing more protected facilities as standard.  

 

Further, ​the demonstration approach is the right approach for Bellevue to take​. Demonstration 

bikeways allow jurisdictions to be nimble, responsive and iterative. Cities throughout North America 

have adopted the “demonstration” model to build and test single, multiples and networks of bikeways 

over the last two years. Data collection, community engagement and education, and bikeway activation 

have all worked together to create successful bikeways across the country. Those bikeways meet 

people’s needs, whether on bikes or not, and help cities build resilient transportation systems that help 

people get to where they want to go most efficiently and safely. 

 

Cascade supports permitting stationless bikeshare to operate in Bellevue.  

Bikeshare creates a new mobility option. Bikes have long been thought of as a practical first/last mile 

solution for transit users – expanding ridership by converting a 20 minute walk to the bus to a 5 minute 

bike ride. Bikeshare adds a new dimension to this benefit, by eliminating the need for transit users to 

bring along a bicycle. Over the next several years, as transit options expand in Bellevue, dockless 

bikeshare will act as a complement. Bikeshare will also offer people a new, healthy way to travel within 

and between Bellevue’s nearby Spring, downtown, and Wilburton commercial districts, without the use 

of a private car, thus reducing traffic congestion and parking needs.  

 

Stationless bikeshare has proven effective in a number of U.S. cities, as an evolution beyond the 

traditionally publicly owned station-based bikeshare systems. Cities that have collaborated with 

bikeshare companies to create permitting systems have experienced the most success with 

implementing bikeshare in such a way to meet jurisdictional mobility goals. We encourage proactively 

looking to other cities (e.g. Seattle) for a permitting model, rather than taking a “wait and see” 

approach.  

 

Furthermore, data gathered on where people want to ride can – and should – inform future 

infrastructure investments in Bellevue.  

 

We look forward to working with the city as it continues to evolve into a multimodal, people-centered 

city that enables visitors, residents and workers to choose from a suite of transportation options – 

including bikes – to get to and through the city. Further, we look forward to actively partnering with the 

city to engage and educate people by activating the demonstration bikeway. Each May, Cascade actively 

participates with our Bellevue partners in “Bike Month”. Opening the demonstration bikeway in May 

creates an excellent opportunity to partner and create awareness of the new travel option. We look 



 

forward to biking the demonstration bikeway (on bikeshare bikes) with you, your residents and workers, 

starting this May.  

 

SIncerely, 

 

Richard Smith 

Cascade Bicycle Club Executive Director 

 

CC:  

Bellevue City Council 

Franz Loewenherz, Bellevue Transportation Department 

Attachment 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 



 

Now is the Time for A Downtown Demonstration Bikeway in Bellevue 
  

WHY A DEMONSTRATION BIKEWAY?  
In Bellevue, as in other cities throughout North 
America, demand for safe places to bike – from 
residents, workers and visitors – is increasing. 
Despite this, and the city council’s commitment 
to building a connected bike network, downtown 
Bellevue is devoid of safe places to ride a bike. 
Building a “demonstration” bike lane is the most 
efficient way to respond to demand for safe 
bikeways, and meet the city’s own adopted 
goals of building a connected bike network.  

 
WHY NOW? 
Leverage New Regional Trails & Transit  
The SR-520 trail, Eastside Rail Corridor, and Link 
Light Rail will dramatically change how people 
get to and through downtown Bellevue, starting 
in early 2018. These new regional investments 
will soon bring people on bikes to downtown 
Bellevue in increasing numbers, all with the 
expectation to get around safely by bike. 
 

Funding is in Place  
In 2016, city residents approved a property tax 
levy for transportation projects, including to 
build two north/south and two east/west routes 
that will form the Bellevue Bike Network. 
Funding for a downtown demonstration bikeway 
is available now. 

 
WHO BENEFITS? 
● Protected bike lanes expand bike ridership 

by increasing safety and comfort of biking 
and making it an appealing and realistic 
transportation choice for more people.  

● Bikes expand the reach of transit; they 
turn a 20 minute walk to a 5 minute bike 
ride. Protected bike lanes close to transit 
mean a wider range of people will choose 
the transit/bike combination – especially for 
communities with bike share programs. 

● Protected bike lanes can be part of street 
redesigns that boost retail performance. 

● Protected bike lanes also make streets 
safer for pedestrians by calming traffic 
speeds.  

 

 

 
“Quick builds” or “demonstration projects” have been implemented in 
many North American cities. They provide valuable data and help ensure 
long-term success for permanent projects.  

 
108th: BEST OPTION FOR A DEMONSTRATION BIKEWAY 
A bikeway on any downtown Bellevue corridor would be beneficial, but 
community support is coalescing around 108th Ave NE. Here’s why: 

● Adjacency to the transit center 
● Connectivity: north (SR 520 trail), south (I-90 trail), and east (NE 

12th shared use path by end of 2018) 
● Proximity to commercial district that centers on 108th Ave NE 

 
DEMONSTRATIONS ARE TRIED AND TESTED STRATEGY 
In the last two years, several cities in North America have adopted pilot 
protected bike lanes and basic bike networks.  

● Calgary quickly implementing a basic bike network, setting 
realistic target metrics and collecting pre- and post data during 
an 18-month pilot. After the pilot, Calgary’s city council voted to 
make the network permanent. Here’s how the pilot performed: 

○ Bike mode share doubled in three months 
○ Improved safety for all along the most dangerous routes 
○ Increased diversity of ridership, including women and 

children 
○ Declines in illegal bicycle behavior 
○ Little to no delays for Single Occupant Vehicle traffic 

Other cities, like Edmonton are now following its approach. 
 

● Toronto recently evaluated a pilot on three protected bike lanes. 
Here’s how the pilot performed: 

○ Bike mode share doubled during pilot 
○ Improved safety among all transportation modes 
○ Increased perception of safety among all users 
○ Declines in overall traffic volumes (controlled for 

diverting traffic) 
○ Increase in consumer spending in the pilot area 
○ Majority (of people surveyed) support pilot. 

 
 

Contact: VIcky Clarke at vickyc@cascade.org, (360) 731-4467 
7787 62nd Avenue NE Seattle WA, 98115-8155  •  P (206) 522-3222  •   www.cascade.org  •  info@cascade.org 

https://usa.streetsblog.org/2016/07/20/report-as-cities-add-bike-lanes-more-people-bike-and-biking-gets-safer/
http://www.ca-ilg.org/post/focus-last-mile-and-transit-ridership
https://www.bikeleague.org/sites/default/files/Bicycling_and_the_Economy-Econ_Impact_Studies_web.pdf
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3483943/table/tbl2/
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3483943/table/tbl2/
http://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/3229353/Cycle-Track-Network-Final-Report.pdf
https://www.edmonton.ca/projects_plans/downtown/bike-network.aspx
https://www1.toronto.ca/wps/portal/contentonly?vgnextoid=18ccded2f6711510VgnVCM10000071d60f89RCRD


 

 

2 ​ ​January ​ ​2017  
RE: ​ ​Letter​ ​of ​ ​Support: ​ ​Bike ​ ​Sharing ​ ​and ​ ​Bellevue​ ​Bikeway​ ​pilots  
 
Dear ​ ​Chairman ​ ​Bishop,​ ​and ​ ​all​ ​at ​ ​the ​ ​Bellevue​ ​Transportation​ ​Commission:  
 
At ​ ​LimeBike, ​ ​our​ ​mission ​ ​is ​ ​to ​ ​provide​ ​solutions​ ​to ​ ​first​ ​and​ ​last-mile ​ ​transportation​ ​challenges,​ ​helping 
residents ​ ​seamlessly ​ ​move ​ ​across ​ ​the ​ ​community.​ ​We ​ ​are ​ ​enthusiastic ​ ​supporters ​ ​of​ ​the​ ​creation​ ​of​ ​designated 
bikeways, ​ ​which ​ ​provide​ ​safe,​ ​convenient​ ​places​ ​to ​ ​ride ​ ​– ​ ​on ​ ​one’s​ ​own ​ ​bike​ ​or​ ​a​ ​LimeBike.​ ​We​ ​are​ ​excited ​ ​to 
proactively ​ ​share ​ ​the ​ ​data ​ ​our​ ​bikes​ ​collect​ ​to​ ​help​ ​planners​ ​improve ​ ​infrastructure​ ​and,​ ​ultimately,​ ​to​ ​get​ ​still 
more ​ ​people ​ ​on ​ ​bikes. 
  
LimeBike ​ ​is ​ ​the ​ ​nation’s​ ​largest​ ​dockless,​ ​US-based​ ​bike ​ ​sharing ​ ​company​ ​and ​ ​provides​ ​transportation 
solutions ​ ​to ​ ​more ​ ​than ​ ​40 ​ ​communities ​ ​across​ ​the ​ ​country, ​ ​including ​ ​in ​ ​Seattle​ ​and ​ ​Bothell.​ ​We​ ​are​ ​extremely 
proud ​ ​of ​ ​our​ ​track ​ ​record ​ ​of​ ​partnering ​ ​with ​ ​local​ ​officials​ ​to ​ ​launch ​ ​dockless​ ​bike​ ​sharing ​ ​programs.​ ​We​ ​take 
great ​ ​pride ​ ​in ​ ​our​ ​relentless ​ ​focus​ ​on ​ ​the​ ​safety​ ​and ​ ​quality​ ​of​ ​our​ ​bikes,​ ​as​ ​well​ ​as​ ​our​ ​industry-leading 
commitment​ ​to ​ ​operations. ​ ​We ​ ​work​ ​diligently​ ​to​ ​ensure ​ ​no​ ​one ​ ​is​ ​denied ​ ​access​ ​due​ ​to​ ​financial​ ​or 
technological​ ​challenges, ​ ​and ​ ​have ​ ​developed ​ ​programs​ ​designed​ ​to​ ​increase​ ​access​ ​for​ ​low​ ​income 
populations, ​ ​students,​ ​and ​ ​more. 
  
We’d ​ ​like ​ ​to ​ ​share ​ ​with ​ ​your​ ​team ​ ​how ​ ​our ​ ​dockless​ ​bikeshare​ ​model​ ​can​ ​help ​ ​the​ ​city​ ​reach​ ​and ​ ​exceed ​ ​your 
transportation ​ ​and ​ ​sustainability​ ​goals.​ ​At​ ​no​ ​cost​ ​to ​ ​the ​ ​city, ​ ​we​ ​are ​ ​ready​ ​and ​ ​able​ ​to​ ​provide​ ​Bellevue 
residents ​ ​a ​ ​​convenient​ ​and ​ ​easy-to-use ​ ​smart​ ​bike​ ​sharing ​ ​system​ ​that​ ​that​ ​is​ ​an ​ ​eco-friendly,​ ​healthy,​ ​and 
affordable ​ ​way ​ ​to ​ ​get​ ​around ​ ​town. ​ ​In ​ ​conjunction​ ​with​ ​the​ ​demonstration​ ​bikeway​ ​corridor,​ ​we​ ​believe​ ​we​ ​can 
help ​ ​you ​ ​significantly ​ ​improve​ ​mobility​ ​in ​ ​and​ ​through​ ​downtown​ ​-​ ​and​ ​beyond ​ ​-​ ​for​ ​all​ ​Bellevue​ ​residents. 
  
LimeBike ​ ​is ​ ​helping ​ ​communities​ ​solve ​ ​first​ ​and​ ​last​ ​mile ​ ​transportation ​ ​challenges,​ ​providing​ ​a​ ​system​ ​that: 
 
●​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​Supports ​ ​efficient, ​ ​affordable,​ ​and​ ​healthier​ ​transportation​:​ ​In ​ ​under​ ​6​ ​months,​ ​we’ve​ ​supported​ ​over​ ​one 
million ​ ​rides, ​ ​at​ ​an ​ ​average ​ ​of ​ ​7.25 ​ ​minutes​ ​per ​ ​trip. ​ ​That​ ​translates​ ​to ​ ​over​ ​18​ ​million​ ​calories ​ ​burned,​ ​17,100 
gallons​ ​of ​ ​gas ​ ​saved,​ ​and ​ ​330,000lbs​ ​of​ ​CO2​ ​emissions​ ​avoided. 
●​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​Complements ​ ​transit​ ​programs​: ​ ​in ​ ​Seattle ​ ​45% ​ ​of​ ​all​ ​LimeBike ​ ​trips​ ​start​ ​or​ ​end ​ ​at​ ​a​ ​transit ​ ​stop,​ ​and 
nationally ​ ​40% ​ ​of ​ ​our​ ​rides ​ ​start​ ​or​ ​end ​ ​at​ ​transit. 
●​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​ ​​Supports ​ ​a ​ ​more ​ ​vibrant​ ​community​: ​ ​25%​ ​of​ ​urban ​ ​LimeBike ​ ​riders ​ ​using​ ​our​ ​bikes​ ​to ​ ​access ​ ​shopping 
and ​ ​entertainment​ ​districts​ ​– ​ ​meaning ​ ​more ​ ​money​ ​spent​ ​locally. 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 
LimeBike ​ ​is ​ ​focused ​ ​on ​ ​serving ​ ​communities​ ​across​ ​the ​ ​country​ ​and ​ ​our​ ​local​ ​team​ ​is ​ ​committed ​ ​to​ ​the​ ​notion 
of ​ ​shared ​ ​mobility ​ ​for​ ​all. ​ ​We ​ ​eagerly​ ​await​ ​the ​ ​opportunity​ ​to ​ ​provide ​ ​transportation​ ​solutions​ ​to​ ​your 
residents. 

 
Warmly, 
 

 
 
Toby ​ ​Sun 
CEO ​ ​and ​ ​Co-Founder  
Neutron ​ ​Holdings, ​ ​Inc  
dba ​ ​LimeBike 
 
CC: ​ ​Bellevue ​ ​City ​ ​Council 
Franz ​ ​Loewenherz ​ ​and ​ ​Andreas ​ ​Piller,​ ​Bellevue​ ​Transportation ​ ​Department  
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January 16, 2018 
 
The Honorable Mayor John Stokes 
Members of the Bellevue City Council 
450 110th Avenue NE 
Bellevue, WA  98004 
 
RE: Commission Recommendation – Downtown Demonstration Bikeway Project and Citywide Bike Share Pilot Program 
 
Dear Mayor Stokes and City Councilmembers: 
 
At its January 11, 2018 meeting, the Transportation Commission voted unanimously in favor of recommending that the City Council 
direct staff to proceed with implementing a Downtown demonstration bikeway project and establishing a pilot permit for private 
bike share services to operate within the City of Bellevue. This recommendation is informed by a targeted engagement of Downtown 
stakeholder groups and the broader community. Reflected in this next section are suggestions on scope and timing: 
 
• Downtown Demonstration Bikeway Project – Using temporary and low-cost treatments, this project will implement 

improvements to create a “high-comfort” bikeway along one corridor in Downtown. Of the four candidate corridors considered, 
it is recommended that the project be implemented along 108th Ave NE from Main St to NE 12th St (see Attachment 1), which is 
identified as a north-south priority bicycle corridor and provides connections to regional bicycle routes. 

• Citywide Bike Share Pilot Program – This will create a permit that establishes a legal framework for private companies to operate 
bike share services in Bellevue as a pilot program for a period of up to one year. Compliance with permit terms will be monitored 
and enforced as warranted. Data will be collected from bike share operators and via community engagement, which will inform 
evaluation of the program. 

 
In support of these projects it is recommended that staff commence work on: 
 
• Design and permitting with a target implementation date of May 2018 (which corresponds with Bike to Work Month); 
• Developing a scope of work to assess outcomes for all street users, including people bicycling, walking, driving, using transit, and 

transporting goods, based on data and community engagement; 
• Coordinating with private and non-profit organizations to support the launch and test period of the Downtown demonstration 

bikeway project with education and encouragement activities. 
 
The data collection period informing the evaluation of both the demonstration bikeway project and bike share pilot program will last 
through December 2018. Modest operational refinements may be made to the demonstration bikeway during this period as 
required to maintain safety for all street users. Staff will share the results of the evaluation with the Transportation Commission in 
early 2019 to inform their consideration of next steps—that is, whether and how to make the bikeway project and the bike share 
program permanent. 
 
Transportation Commission members are honored by your trust and confidence in selecting us to oversee the Pedestrian and Bicycle 
Implementation Initiative (PBII). In this capacity, we have been guided by Council’s program principles as we collaborate with staff 
and the community to advance the PBII scope of work, including its commitments to the projects identified in this recommendation. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Vic Bishop 
Chair, Transportation Commission 

 
Attachment A – Project Description and Map [Will be emailed in advance and copied in your desk packet] 


	SUBJECT: Downtown Demonstration Bikeway Project and Citywide Bike Share Pilot Program
	Attachments_Compiled_20180104.pdf
	Microsoft Letter
	Overlake Hospital Letter
	HNTB Letter
	SAP Concur Letter
	LimeBike Letter
	BDA Packet re Bike Demo and Share.pdf
	2_1.4.18__Final Draft Letter re BDA Bike Recommendations_with CC
	BDA Demonstration Bikeway Position
	BDA Bike Share Position





